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Letter from the President

Dear Congressional Cemetery Community,

When 2022 began, I announced to you all that Congressional Cemetery was ‘recalibrating’. 

What I meant with this announcement was that my team was working to balance the 
plethora of programs, constituent groups, and tasks we take on every day to better reflect 
our mission. This process included an assessment of where we found our resources, how we 
used them, and which groups needed to be served differently. This audit allowed cemetery 
leadership to take a holistic look at where we have been to better understand where we need 
to be heading. 

Our internal review resulted in targeted improvements to how we engage with our 
community.  A K9 task force was formed to discuss improvements to the K9 Corps 
program, resulting in a board vote to expand the program by over 200 families for 2023. 
Our programming department realized a need for conversations around death and 
dying that branched out past choosing a final resting place, culminating in the creation 
of a volunteer residency program for a Death Doula. Our programming expanded, 
opportunities for engagement with our constituent groups increased, and new staff were 
added to help reach our new goals. Our year of recalibration has ended, and a year of 
implementation has begun.

Because of you, we met our second endowment and can now use those funds for part of 
the care and maintenance costs associated with the cemetery’s operations. I am so grateful 
for your patience, generosity, and support as we have worked throughout 2022 to live up to 
the moniker “America’s Hippest Cemetery.” I hope you will see the fruits of our labor in the 
years to come.

Yours in Service,

Jackie Spainhour 
President 



Staff  and Board of  Directors

Board of  Directors

Richard Greene, Chairperson
Heather Alarcon, Vice Chairperson
Emily van Loon, Treasurer
Robyn Hinson-Jones, Secretary
Sam Cornale
The Rev. John Kellogg
Stephanie Lipscomb
James McGinnis
Marty Shore
Rhonda Sincavage
Kirsten Sloan
Larry West
Nat Wyeth

Staff

Jaclyn Spainhour, President
Anthony Orlikoff, Director of  Public Engagement
Margaret Canilang, Director of  Conservation
Lily Buerkle, Director of  Site Sales and Funerals
Antonio Coghill, Administration and Communications 
Coordinator
Sarah La Rocca, Marketing and Events Coordinator
Marvin Herbert, Horticulture and Grounds Manager
Dayle Dooley, Archivist
Andrea McCants, Finance
Quentin Datcher, Gate Checker
Dylan Payne, Gate Checker
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Staff  and Board of  Directors About Historic Congressional Cemetery

ith its first burial in 1807, Historic Congressional Cemetery is among the 
oldest institutions in Washington, DC, and is the final resting place for 
scores of  individuals who were instrumental in the founding of  the nation 
and its new capital city. In addition, it is the only place in Washington where 
individuals can be buried at a site directly on L’Enfant’s 18th century city plan.

Historic Congressional Cemetery was designated a National Historic 
Landmark in 2011 and continues to build upon the legacy of  over 200 years of  American history. The 
Cemetery is administered by the nonprofit Association for the Preservation of  Historic Congressional 
Cemetery and owned by Christ Church + Washington Parish. The Association is constantly striving to 
maintain the historic, cultural, and aesthetic qualities of  this natural landscape along the Anacostia River.

• Hundreds of  volunteers each year help preserve the cemetery and further its non-profit mission.

• Burial sites are still available to the general public.

• �Notable burials include John Philip Sousa, the March King; Mathew Brady, the Father of  
Photojournalism; Elbridge Gerry, signer of  the Declaration of  Independence; and Belva Lockwood, the 
first woman to legally run for President.  

• Veterans from every American war are buried in the Cemetery.

• �We promote innovative and sustainable practices, such as beekeeping, a dog-walking program, and are 
the only cemetery in Washington, DC, that provides green burials.

• �Congressional Cemetery is open to the public every day from dawn to dusk. We welcome visitors to 
walk around the grounds and explore the Cemetery’s rich history and enviornmental beauty. 

The Association for the Preservation of  Historic Congressional Cemetery is a 501(c)(3) non-profit organization. Donations 
are fully tax deductible.

Association for the Preservation of  Historic Congressional Cemetery
https://congressionalcemetery.org/
1801 E Street SE | Washington, DC 20003 | 202-543-0539 | staff@congressionalcemetery.org

Our Mission
Historic Congressional Cemetery preserves, promotes, and protects our historic and 
active burial ground. We respectfully celebrate the legacy of  those interred here through 
education, historic preservation, community engagement, and environmental stewardship.
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105 
Gardeners adopted 

91 
plots to beautify the grounds 

745
K9 Corps member dogs enjoyed 

frolicking among the stones

1,101
historical enthusiasts attended 
guided tours of  the grounds

75 
headstones restored and/or 

cleaned

6,974 
People attended events with

4,304 
paid tickets sold generating

$132,427
in income (Soul Strolls, Dead 
Man’s Run, Cinematery, and 

more)

356 
volunteers contributed 

1560 
hours (equivalent to more than 
$46,700 in savings at the federal 

volunteer rate  
of  $28.54/hour)

$531,431 
in income generated from site 

sales and burials with

62%
of  them being green burials

2022 Income and Expenses
Income Expenses

Fundraising

K9 Corps Program*

Site Sales, Burials & Monuments

Contributions & Grants

Endowment Disbursement

Fundraising

K9 Corps Program

Funerals, Burials & Monuments

Education & Outreach

Endowment Match

General & Administrative

Conservation & Grounds

Dollars in Thousands 
*Tax deductible portion of  K9 Corps Memberships are 
reflected in Contributions & Grants.
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Education
The history of  Congressional Cemetery is the story of  all of  us. The various headstones, memorials, 
and gravesites, and the stories associated with them, are a microcosm of  the American experience. 2022 
marked another successful year of  sharing the stories of  our interred residents with the community and 
respectfully celebrating their legacy through our educational outreach programs. This year:

• Our dedicated docents provided 73 public and private tours to an audience of  1,101 visitors. 

•In close coordination with our docent corps, we developed and delivered several new special topic tours. 
Examples include Murder and Mayhem, Mostly Mothers, and the Lincoln Assassination tours.

• The new Mathew Brady Memorial was installed and dedicated in September to an audience of  over 
100 visitors. In addition, we released a new Photography Hill tour and brochure alongside the dedication 
event.

• We conducted educational programs for several organizations including the Smithsonian Associates, 
Naval Lodge 4, The General Meade Society, and Arlington National Cemetery, among others. 

Historic Preservation
Our commitment to protecting Historic Congressional Cemetery as a National Historic Landmark 
was made possible this year thanks to the efforts of  a part-time conservation assistant, a professional 
conservator, our Director of  Conservation, and the sweat equity of  our volunteers. The work of  these 
individuals made possible: 

• The cleaning of  31 headstones, repairing of  21 foundations, and repairing of  28 memorials.

• A comprehensive safety audit of  every headstone in the cemetery was performed, resulting in a 
discovered $11,605,000 estimated in needed repairs to prioritize in our fundraising initiatives. 

• The safety audit revealed 109 “Priority 1” headstones to repair ASAP and the need to set down several 
hundred for safety. Over 200 “Dangerous Headstone” signs were also placed as a result of  the safety 
audit.

• An expanded partnership with professional conservator, Devlin McDonald, who repaired 23 priority 1 
stones over the summer for $53,000.

• A records audit began in the fall to help consolidate the historic records of  the cemetery with more 
modern site sales and burials.

Accomplishments and Highlights
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Community Engagement
With the worst of  the pandemic behind us, Congressional Cemetery was fully open once again, hosting 
numerous events, programs, and private parties. We remained a community cornerstone that vibrated 
with life amongst the stones. This year:

• Our Summer-of-Space themed Cinematery events saw 867 visitors attend, generating $11,381 in sales.

• Soul Strolls returned with record numbers. 1,688 visitors met our interred residents involved in a world 
of  Criminal Sin, generating $69,090 in sales. 

• Dead Man’s Run 5K had its comeback year as 770 runners, the highest attendance in the event’s history, 
broke a sweat on our grounds, generating $25,788. 

• The annual John Philip Sousa birthday was a well attended affair. The Marine Band performed some of  
Sousa’s iconic music for a live crowd of  approximately 200 people. 

• Death Cafes returned and dozens of  enthusiastic participants enjoyed our Death Positive Programs.

•Partnerships returned and expanded, working with organizations such as DC Frontrunners, Special 
Olympics DC, the American Chestnut Foundation, DC Strings, and Daughters of  the American 
Revolution.

Environmental Stewardship
Congressional Cemetery continued to focus our efforts on the landscape that provides comfort and clean 
air to our visitors. We prioritized native plantings and mitigating safety issues on the grounds. This year:

• The Adopt-a-Plot program expanded, with a total of  91 plots representing 105 volunteer gardeners.

• As part of  Casey Trees’ mission to re-canopy DC, 10 new trees were planted. 

• Staff  and volunteers worked with The Hill Center to divide and move their perennials to the cemetery.

• Congressional Cemetery welcomed a new Horticulture & Grounds Manager.

• Eagle Scouts completed 6 Projects, such as a doggy day spa renovation, planting around the Chapel 
garden, and cleaning up the East End of  the cemetery. 

• Our bee pollinator partnership with DC Beekeepers Alliance flourished, resulting in a successful honey 
harvest and sale which sold out in 13 minutes.

• The cemetery continued to be supporters and proponents of  green burials, honoring the final 
disposition wishes of  dozens of  individuals and their families.
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Allen, Kerry
Ames, Kathleen
Anderson, Michael
Ball, Catherine
Barry, Regina
Bechtol, Theodore
Belman, Laura H.
Benson, James
Bielaski, Barbara
Blair, Wendy
Bowie, James
Brahmstadt, Sharon
Breiterman, Charles
Brown, Bryan
Brown, Patricia
Bryant, Kim
Burns, John J.
Busse, Judith
Cage, Martha
Cameron, Elizabeth
Carper, Mary
Chin, Stacy
Cinelli, John D.
Citro, Constance
Clark, Lynne N.
Clarke, Dolores
Clarke, Dolores
Condon, Harriett
Cooley, Thomas
Crown, James
Davis, Anne, and Michael
Dawson, Jeff
Dent, Irene
Diedrich, Carolyn
Dingess, Hazel Betty
Dunnington, Lisa and James
Durrer, Ayleen
Duvall, Kathryn
El-Ashry, Mohamed T.
Ellis, Brea
Erbsen, Diana
Evans, John

Eydt, Alison
Fahs Charles, Barbara
Fangman, Karin
Fletcher, Richard
Foucht, Craig
Foulke, Judith D.
Frazier, Christopher
Free, Charles
Frelinghuysen, Rodney
French Jr., Judson
French, Kindy
Furcolow, Emmalene
Garland, Sarah
Garrison, Joyce T., and Richard
Garson, Richard, and Eileen
Geller, Barb
Gill, Thomas, and Susan
Gilliland, John
Glaser, Audrey
Grayton, Sarah Louise
Greco, Kathleen
Greene, Richard
Grimes, David
Hall, John Christopher
Hamilton, Margaret
Hannold, Elizabeth
Harrelson, Sandra, and Barry
Harvey, Sheridan
Heberg, Katharine
Hickman, Kent
Hinson-Jones, Robyn
Hogan, Kristin
Homan, Bob
Howell, Craig
Hughes, Robert J.
Humphreys, Frederick
Hynes, Deborah
Igoe, Kate
Impastato, Theresa
Jaffin, Frederick
Jenkins, Mr. and Mrs. Donald T.
Jernigan, Patricia H.

Johnson, Andrea
Johnson, Diane
Johnson, Ronald M.
Jones, David
Kauffmann, Gale
Kaufman, Alison
Kellogg, John
Kempner, Holly
King, Larry
Kipel, Alice
Komenda, Carole
Kurhajetz, Evelyn
Kuster, Betsy
Lamont, Alice (Liz)
Lass, Carolyn
Lavender, Teresa
Lawson, Tanya
Lea, Marsha
Lemmer, Barbara
Leon, Angela
Lewis, Alan
Linden, William
Lindner, Frank, and Janet
Lipscomb, Stephanie
Loar, Robert
Loomis, John
Lord, Stephanie
Lyster-Mensh, Laura
Marlow, Patricia
Martin, Ellen W.
Martin, Joanne
Martin, Matthew
Martin, Patricia
Mawn, Russell, and Shawn Freeman
McCormick, Gerald
McGinnis, James
McGrath, John
McNamee, Maurice, and Judy
Mellor, Steve
Metcalf, Sharon
Michaels, Greg (Richard)
Middleton, William A.

Historic Congressional Cemetery wishes to thank its many donors and supporters whose generosity 
makes it possible for us to continue to celebrate the legacy of  those interred here and serve as stewards 
of  more than 200 years of  history in our Nation’s capital. 
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Molumby, Patricia
Mullins, Elizabeth
Myers, Heidi
Neitzey, Alice
Newbold, Claudia
Nickerson, R.
Norton, Randell
Padrick, Frank, and Virginia
Padrick, Virginia
Page, Eva
Pahlinger, Stephanie
Pearce, Jane
Perry, Barbara S.
Peoples, Charles
Powers, Kathryn
Rapaport, Barbara
Revelle, Susan
Roberts, Elizabeth
Rogers, Dorothy
Russell, Linda 
Santarelli, Constance
Schlein, David J.
Schlisserman, Jonathan Make and 

Courtney
Schmick, James E.
Shamberger, James
Shore, Martin
Simmonds, Doris
Simmonds, Elizabeth

Sincavage, Rhonda
Slattery, Sarah
Sloan, Kirsten
Smith, Robert
Sorrell, Clifton
Spainhour, Judith
Stant, Norman
Stewart, Barbara
Strack, Stephen
Sullivan, John
Taylor, Celia
Taylor, Deborah L., and Joseph
Thomson, Patricia
Tobin, Merry
Torney, Vernon
Torreyson, Linda
Trinca, Jeffrey
Tschudi-Evatt, Janae
Tubbs, William, and Gail
Tucker, Rick
Urahn, Susan
van Loon, Emily
Voelker, Sandra
Vrtis, Robert
Waltz, Susan, and John P. Smith
Warren, Michael
Weeks, Ann
West, Larry
Whitaker, Donna

White, John
Williams, Joyce
Winsor Jr., Curtin
Wisman, Rosann
Wood, Lisa
Workman, Helaine, and Frank
Wright, Helena
Wyeth, Nat
Yeager, William T., and Jessie

Gifts in Honor Of 
In Honor of  Anne Farley
  Texas State Society - Continental Society Daughters of  Indian                                                                                         	
  Wars Governor Tammy B. Mouliere
In Honor of  Asbury Dickins
  Kristin Hogan
In Honor of  Charles Bussell Smith
  Mr. Robert I. Smith
In Honor of  Congressional Cemetery Staff
  Emily Van Loon
In Honor of  Daniel Wilson
  Anonymous
In Honor of  Elisabeth “Bessie” Reeves Eydt
  Allison Eydt
In Honor of  Gertrude Pixton
  Anonymous
In Honor of  Jackie Spainhour
  Mrs. Judith Spainhour

In Honor of  Jackie Spainhour
  Anonymous
In Honor of  Jacque-Lynne Schulman
  Continental Society Daughters of  Indian Wars
In Honor of  Jeff  Rollins
  Michael Warren
In Honor of  John Russell
  Anonymous
In Honor of  Major General Andrew Atkinson 
Humphreys (1810-1883)
  General Meade Society of  Philadelphia, Inc. 
In Honor of  William “Mac” McKenney
  Janae Tschudi-Evatt
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Gifts in Memory Of
In Memory of  Annie
Anonymous
In Memory of  Beverly Lumpkin
  Charles Breiterman
In Memory of  Bo
  Anonymous
In Memory of  Elizabeth A. Kendall
  Larry West
In Memory of  all Elliots
  Anonymous
In Memory of  John Philip Sousa
  Joanne Martin
In Memory of  Kirby Dennis Johnson
  Diane Johnson
In Memory of  Linda Norton
  Anonymous
In Memory of  Matthew Wynn
  Starlight Social
In Memory of  Michael Anthony Samuels
  Anonymous  Jeff  Dawson  John Gilliland  Alice Kipel
  Angela Leon  Stephanie Lord  Barbara Rapaport 
  John Sullivan  Julie A Waddell  Curtin Winsor, Jr.
In Memory of  Nancy Brennan
  Sharon Metcalf
In Memory of  Pamela G. Lawson
  Anonymous
In Memory of  Persephone Logan Moore
  Evelyn Kurhajetz
In Memory of  The Devaughns
  Donna Whitaker
In Memory of  Velva D. Cross
  Anonymous

Institutional & Group Donors
Ann & Frank Cahouet Foundation
Benjamin B. French Lodge No. 15, F.A.A.M.
Daughters of  Union Veterans of  the Civil War
DC Frontrunners
Gale Kaufmann Trust
Gradison Foundation
Greater Washington Community Foundation 
Haskell & Associates 
Hiram-Takoma Lodge No. 10 F.A.A.M.
Julie A Waddell Revocable Trust
Metcalf  Fund 

National Capital Bank
National Society of  Women Descendants of  the Ancient   	
and Honorable Artillery Company

Naval Lodge No. 4 F.A.A.M.
Oliver Family Trust
Salvatore Manno Family Trust

Gifts in Kind
The following have provided donations and in-kind services in support 
of  our programming and special events.

DC Beekeepers Alliance
Eye Street Cellars
Fulcrum Properties Group
Hawk & Dove
Lax Wine & Spirits
Trinity Wine & Spirits

The Mathew Brady Memorial
Larry West

The Gift of Time
During the past year, Historic Congressional Cemetery’s 
356 volunteers contributed more than 1,560  hours 
in support of  our  education, historic preservation, 
community engagement, and  environmental stewardship 
programs.

Brady Memorial Photograph By
Jay Vizcarra

Front Cover + Additional Photography By
Kitty Linton
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Partial funding for the preservation and maintenance of  Historic Congressional Cemetery is provided by the 1998 Congressional Cemetery 
Endowment, which was created with matching funds provided by the Congress of  the United States and administered by the National Trust for 
Historic Preservation.

The K9 Corps at Historic Congressional Cemetery is a private, 
off-leash dog walking program which brings life, community, 

and volunteerism to this extraordinary burial ground.
 

Dog walking at the cemetery is permitted by membership only, 
with the exception of one-time paid day passes for visitors. 

Benefits of the K9 Corps

Annual dues provide almost one
quarter of our operating budget
to assist with conservation and
grounds maintenance projects.

The majority of members also
volunteer for cemetery events,
programs, and on the grounds.

The presence of dog walkers
also provides security and
surveillance on the grounds.

Many choose to become donors
to keep this historic treasure
financially  secure.
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The Association for the Preservation 
of  Historic Congressional Cemetery 

1801 E Street SE
Washington, DC 20003
202.543.0539

www.CongressionalCemetery.org


